

To: Superintendents of Public Schools

District Superintendents of BOCES

From: New York State Education Department

New York State Department of Health

Date: September 15, 2016

Subject: Implementation guidance for Subpart 67-4

Lead Testing in School Drinking Water

On September 6, 2016, Governor Andrew M. Cuomo signed legislation (A.10740/S.8158) requiring all school districts and boards of cooperative educational services (BOCES) in New York State to test potable water systems for lead contamination and to take responsive actions. To implement this new law, the Department of Health issued emergency regulations, titled *Lead Testing in School Drinking Water* -10 NYCRR Subpart 67-4 (Subpart 67-4), effective September 6, 2016.

Lead in children's drinking water is a serious public health issue. This memorandum outlines the requirements of Subpart 67-4 and provides guidance for implementing the regulation. For your convenience, please find attached a copy of the emergency regulations and a link to the Department of Health's website where the emergency regulations are posted: http://health.ny.gov/regulations/emergency/.

Subpart 67-4 applies to all New York State school districts and BOCES (collectively, "schools"), including those already classified as a public water system under 10 NYCRR Subpart 5-1. The regulations do not apply to nonpublic schools.

Pursuant to the accompanying regulations, all potable water outlets that are currently or potentially used for drinking and cooking purposes must be sampled, including but not limited to bubblers, drinking fountains, and faucets. Faucets may be located anywhere on school property where drinking water is currently or potentially obtained, including but not limited to the athletic field.

Schools are responsible for identifying the total number of outlets that require sampling. Samples must be first draw samples, collected in 250 ml containers, and taken from a cold water outlet where the water has been motionless in the pipes for a minimum of 8 hours but not more than 18 hours. Samples must be analyzed by a laboratory that is certified under the Department of Health's Environmental Laboratory Approval Program (ELAP). Attached, please find a Sampling Quick Reference Guide (QRG) for recommendations on sampling.

For school buildings in service as of the effective date of this regulation, by September 30, 2016, all buildings serving children in prekindergarten through grade five must have collected and submitted a sample from all potable water outlets. Any schools serving children in grades six through twelve, not including children in lower grades, must complete collection and

submit samples, from all potable water outlets, by October 31, 2016. For school buildings that are put into service after the effective date of this regulation, initial samples, from all potable water outlets, must be performed prior to occupancy, provided that if the building is put into service between the effective date of this regulation, but before October 31, 2016, the school shall have 30 days to perform first-draw sampling. Please note that these deadlines are for collection and submission only, not for receiving analysis results from an ELAP-approved laboratory. Results are subject to lab wait times, which cannot be determined by the school or the state. It may take several months to obtain results.

First-draw sampling that was conducted at buildings after January 1, 2015 in a manner consistent with these regulations will satisfy the initial sampling requirements. Additionally, schools may be eligible for a waiver for testing school buildings, if the school can demonstrate that it performed testing and remediation prior to the publication date of the regulations that substantially complies with the regulations, and that lead levels in the building's potable water are below the action level. Additional guidance on the waiver process is forthcoming.

If lead levels are detected above 15 parts per billion (ppb) at any potable water outlet, the school must discontinue use of that outlet until a lead remediation plan is implemented to mitigate the lead level, and test results indicate that the lead levels are at or below the action level. The school must ensure that building occupants have an adequate alternate supply of potable water for drinking and cooking until the remediation plan is implemented. Schools must report the exceedance to the local health department (LHD) within one business day. Test results must also be provided in writing to all staff and parents no more than 10 business days after receiving the report. For schools that performed testing prior to September 6, 2016, and that have lead levels at an outlet exceeding 15 ppb, the school must notify all staff and parents in writing of the test results by September 20, 2016.

Schools must post the results of all lead testing and any remediation plans on their website as soon as possible, but no more than six weeks after the school receives the laboratory reports. For schools that performed testing prior to September 6, 2016 that is consistent with the regulation, the school must report the results and any remediation plans on its website by October 18, 2016.

In addition, by October 31, 2016, schools must post on their website a list of all buildings that have been determined to be lead-free. More information on lead-free determinations is provided in the attached Question and Answer (Q&A) document.

By November 11, 2016, schools must report completion of all required sampling, information regarding any testing conducted prior to the effective date of the regulation, and a list of all buildings that are determined to be lead-free, to the Department of Health, LHD, and State Education Department. Schools will submit these reports through a statewide electronic reporting system, utilizing the Department of Health's Health Commerce System. Details on how to report using the statewide electronic reporting system will be forthcoming.

The school must retain all records of test results, lead remediation plans, determinations that a building is lead-free, and waiver requests, for ten years following the creation of such documentation. Copies of such documentation must be immediately provided to the Department of Health, LHD, or State Education Department, upon request.

Additional Information

A list of ELAP-approved laboratories can be found on the ELAP website at: http://www.wadsworth.org/labcert/elap/comm.html.

Attached is a Question and Answer document (Q&A) regarding lead in schools and Subpart 67-4.

Additional information can be found on the Department of Health's website at: http://www.health.ny.gov/environmental/lead/child care providers.htm. The Department of Health will update this website as more information becomes available.

If you have further questions, please contact your local health department. Contact information is available at:

http://health.ny.gov/environmental/water/drinking/doh_pub_contacts_map.htm.

Thank you for your continued assistance with this important work.

Attachments (3)